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Minutes of Parish Council Meeting held on  
Wednesday 13th September 2017, 19:00hrs ,  

at Thornhill Social Club 
 
1) Present 

J Edwards, S Meteer, K Woolley, K Cook, D McGhee, J Smith,  
S Tucker (Clerk)  

 
2) Apologies  

S Caddy, P Manning, D Humpreys 
 

3) To declare any interest in items on the agenda 
JE declared an interest in item 8 regarding NuGen.  This being a non 
pecuniary interest due to his house being for sale. 

 
4) To consider approvals of the minutes of previous meeting 

The minutes of the July 2017 Parish Council meeting were approved. 
 
5) Public participation  

PC Helen Whelen attended the meeting.  PC Whelen is from the Cumbria 
Constabulary Nuclear Estates team.  A police report was brought to the 
meeting including all incidents within the Parish during the last few months.  
The Parish Council noted that cars travelling at very fast speeds had been 
observed in both Thornhill and Beckermet. PC Whelen agreed to report this to 
her colleagues but noted it would be helpful to record registration numbers of 
the vehicles involved. The Council thanked PC Whelen for her attendance and 
requested that she attend meetings in the future depending on her availability. 
 
  



6) Finance 
It was resolved that the following payments should be made: 

 
To Pay Comments Amount 

Sian Tucker 

Clerk 

September Salary - £368.30 

Internet - £15  

Travel - £8  

£391.30 

Thornhill Social Club September Meeting £20 

Playdale Playgrounds Wetpour repair kit £396.91 

BDO  Annual Audit £168.00 

Playsafety Ltd Annual playground 

Inspections 

£256.20 

Glasdons UK 4 x picnic tables 

1 x bench 

For both playgrounds 

£2778.31 

 
 
7) Budget Update 

 
The budget report provided by the Clerk was accepted without comment. JE 
noted that £6,473.36 of the £13,000 precept had been spent up to 13th 
September 2017 and that this included £2778.31 spent on picnic tables and 
benches for the play areas in the Parish. 
 
A report was given by the clerk detailing the bank accounts.  It was agreed to 
close one of the business money manager accounts so that the Parish would 
have only one savings account and to transfer £10,000 from the Parish current 
account to the savings account.  

  



8) Prog ress Reports   
 

¥ Traffic & Highways Report  
JE had issued the up to date traffic and highways report that included 
comments from CCC. The Parish Council accepted the report with 
comment. 
 
JE noted that he had spoken with Kevin Cosgrove (CCC) regarding the 
proposal to restrict access to Beckermet. KC had advised JE that CCC 
would be putting a paper to the CCC Copeland Local Committee on 3rd 
October seeking agreement to hold a full consultation on the introduction 
of an Experimental Traffic Regulation Order for access restrictions in the 
village. The restrictions would be those proposed in the past. If the 
suggestion is approved the consultation would last for 6 weeks starting 
around the end of October and after the results have been assessed the 
way forward will be presented to a future meeting of the local committee 
for approval. JE said that he had discussed the way forward with PM and 
had agreed that the Parish Council would not now put a statement to the 
October meeting of the local committee. The Parish Council agreed with 
this suggestion. 
 
The Parish Council agreed to invite KC to the October meeting of the 
Parish Council so that he can provide an update on the way forward.   

 
 

¥ Website Update  
DM reported that the website was up to date.  Statistics show the website 
is being used within the usual amounts.   

 
¥ Lengthsman Scheme  

The next Lengthsman meeting is due to be held on 20th September.  JS 
will update the Lengthsman with any further jobs that need to be done in 
the Parish. 
 
The council noted the Lengthsman was doing a lot of the work for the up 
coming crab fair and had not done much in recent weeks to support the 
Parish. However, JS will be bringing this to the attention of Works 4 U at 
the meeting on 20th September using the example of the delayed work at 
the playgrounds after the recent annual inspection and the fitting of the 
new benches in the playgrounds. JS will ensure that the Lengthsman is 
made aware of the fact that the Parish almost withdrew from the scheme 
last year because they were concerned about it being value for money. 
 
The annual playground ROSPA inspections have been completed by 
Playdales. The reports had identified a small number of areas where work 
was necessary to minimize risk. SM and JS agreed to address the areas 



identified 
 
 

¥ Thornhi ll Football Club – Change room extension  
SM has secured planning permission and building regulations approval 
from CBC and SM and ST have sent letters to a number of local builders 
asking if they would be interested in doing the work.  The Parish Council 
had so far received an estimate from 1 interested party but it was hoped 
that additional estimates would be obtained in the next few weeks.  
 
SM noted that once it was clear how much the construction would cost he 
would start the process to try and secure essential funding.  

 
¥ Financial contribution from footba ll clubs for the proposed extens ion  

SM has received a letter from Active Cumbria supporting the proposed 
plan.  The Parish Council agreed that the two football clubs that use the 
facilities should be asked to make a contribution towards the overall costs 
and after some discussion the Council agreed that each club should be 
asked to make a £500 contribution. SM agreed to advise the clubs of this 
decision and to let the Council know of their reaction at the October 
meeting. 

 
¥ Planting trees / shrubs / hedging in the Parish  

SM reported that 2 trees that were taken down at the school green should 
be replaced and also a short portion of hedging could be advantageous 

along a section of the football field.  The Council suggested that SM 
should come forward with a proposal at the October meeting. 
 

9) NuGEN 
 

JE noted that there was nothing to report on the NuGEN project as NuGEN 
were in the process of carrying out a Strategic Review of the way forward.  
NuGEN had arranged for the next Moorside Technical Group meeting to be 
held on 21st September. JE will attend. 
A NuGEN Parishes meeting is due to be held on the evening of 21st 
September. JS will represent the Parish Council. 

 
10) Parish Action Plan  

JS informed the Council that the next meeting to discuss the provision of a 
Community Led Plan was due to be held on the 22nd September.  JS 
expressed concern about the process that had to be followed in order to 
secure a grant to develop the plan and agreed to provide a full update at the 
October Parish Council meeting. The way forward will be discussed and 
agreed at this meeting. The Parish Council would need to match any grant 
funding that was secured. 
 



11)      Planning Applications received  
 
7 Kirkbeck Drive, Beckermet.  This planning application has been withdrawn 
with a view that a resubmission is likely. 
 

12) Meetings at which the council is repre sented  
 

KW reported that he had attended the Copeland Community Traffic Group on 
behalf of the Council. The Group was still seeking to appoint a Chairman. 
 
JE reported that he was attending the WCSSG Risk and Hazards Working 
Group on 20 September as PM the normal representative, would be away on 
holiday. JE will also attend the WCSSG Spent Fuel Management Working 
Group on 17 October 
 
 

13) Council ors  reports  
 

The School recycling area is going to be reviewed again due to the amount of 
rubbish that is being collected there. JS to meet with the head teacher of 
Beckermet school to discuss. 
 
A grant application has been received from Thornhill Village Association. This 
will be circulated to the Council members and discussed at the October 
meeting. 
 

 
14)     Next meeting  

The next meeting will be held on Wednesday 18th October, 6.30pm at the 
Beckermet Reading Rooms. 


